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Abstract. Previous theories concerning the “Big Two” dimensions have focused on people’s perceptions and judgments of various social
targets. The research presented in this article extends current theorizing by shedding light on how the targets of these judgments respond, in
terms of motivational outcomes, to being perceived as high or low on agency or communion. Using the “needs-based model of reconciliation”
we argue that, following transgressions, victimized or disadvantaged individuals or groups experience threats to their agency dimension of
identity, whereas the perpetrating or advantaged individuals or groups experience threats to their communion identity dimension. We review
empirical evidence suggesting that the experience of these threats leads to enhanced motivation to restore these impaired identity dimensions
(i.e., reaffirm the agency or communion of oneself or one’s ingroup). We discuss how insights from reconciliation research can enhance our
understanding of the Big Two dimensions and vice versa and point to the potential for cross fertilization.
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Converging evidence suggests that the “Big Two” – agency
and communion – constitute fundamental dimensions un-
derlying various social judgments and perceptions (Abele,
Cuddy, Judd, & Yzerbyt, 2008). For instance, individuals
or groups who are judged to be high on the communion
dimension are likely to be perceived as “warm,” “friendly,”
“trustworthy,” “moral,” etc., whereas individuals or groups
who are judged as high on the agency dimension tend to be
perceived as “ambitious,” “intelligent,” “competent,” etc.
In recent years, researchers studying the Big Two dimen-
sions have struggled “to integrate [their] relatively narrow
approaches into broader theorizing” (Abele et al., 2008,
p. 1064). The present article aims to further broaden the
conceptualization of the Big Two dimensions by suggest-
ing that the content clusters of “agency” on the one hand
and “communion” on the other are reflected not only in
people’s perceptions of various social targets, but also in
the motivations experienced by these targets. Thus, the
judgment of social targets along the agency and commu-
nion dimensions produces a “mirror image” of subsequent
motivations such that targets perceived as low on agency
or communion experience the need to restore these respec-
tive dimensions.

More specifically, theories and research on the Big Two
have focused primarily on the perceivers of these dimen-

sions: on the individuals or groups who judge others’ com-
munion or agency. These studies have explored questions
such as whether perceptions along these two dimensions
are positively or negatively correlated (e.g., Judd, James-
Hawkins, Yzerbyt, & Kashima, 2005), processed in a dif-
ferent manner (e.g., Abele & Bruckmüller, 2011), or lead
to particular action tendencies (e.g., Cuddy, Fiske, & Glick,
2008). By contrast, the present article focuses on the indi-
viduals or groups who are the targets of these judgments.
We suggest that, in contexts of interpersonal or intergroup
conflicts, victimized or underprivileged individuals or
groups experience impairment to their agency dimension
(i.e., their agency dimension of identity is threatened). Sim-
ilarly, perpetrating or privileged individuals or groups ex-
perience impairment to their communion dimension (i.e.,
an identity threat is posed to their communion dimension).
The main claim of the present article is that both victims
and perpetrators are motivated to restore the respective im-
paired identity dimensions (agency or communion). These
motivations are reflected in divergent behavioral tenden-
cies. For example, victims may take revenge, and perpetra-
tors may seek forgiveness, in an attempt to restore their
agency or communion dimensions, respectively. Moreover,
removing the threats posed to the identities of victims and
perpetrators (i.e., reassuring the victims’ agency and the
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perpetrators’ communion) may promote their willingness
to reconcile with each other.

Below we elaborate and provide empirical support for
this claim. We first introduce the theoretical framework of
the “needs-based model of reconciliation” (Nadler & Shna-
bel, 2008; Shnabel & Nadler, 2008) and briefly review key
findings showing that individuals or groups involved in
conflicts experience threats to their Big Two identity di-
mensions and are consequently motivated to restore their
positive identity. We then discuss the implications of these
results for current theorizing on the Big Two, in particular
in terms of the dimensions’ content, primacy, and desirabil-
ity. Finally, because our goal is not only to extend theoriz-
ing on the Big Two, but also to integrate it with other trends
in social psychological research, we discuss how insights
from Big Two research can contribute to a better under-
standing of conflicts and reconciliation processes.

The Needs-Based Model of
Reconciliation

The needs-based model was developed in light of the grow-
ing realization, both within and outside of social psychol-
ogy (Shnabel, Nadler, Canetti-Nisim, & Ullrich, 2008), that
conflicts threaten the identities of the conflicting parties
beyond the threat to realistic, tangible resources (e.g., mon-
ey, property or human lives). For example, beyond the fear
of actual physical threats (e.g., terror attacks) group mem-
bers may feel threatened by the outgroup’s negation of their
ingroup’s raison d’être (Kelman, 2008). The needs-based
model further posits, however, that the identity threats ex-
perienced by victims and perpetrators are not symmetrical:
After transgressions, victims generally experience feelings
of powerlessness and loss of control (Herman, 1992), and
a diminishing sense of competence, status, and honor
(Scheff, 1994). Thus, victims typically feel a threat to their
identity as powerful social actors. Perpetrators generally
feel moral inferiority (Exline & Baumeister, 2000) and are
concerned about being rejected by their “designated moral
community,” since social exclusion is the sanction imposed
upon those who violate their community’s moral standards
(Tavuchis, 1991). Thus, perpetrators typically experience a
threat to their identity as moral social actors. As a result of
these divergent identity threats, victims typically experi-
ence an enhanced need for empowerment and are motivat-
ed to restore their sense of power; for example, they may
want to regain their respect, sense of competence, status,
and security. Perpetrators, by contrast, experience an en-
hanced need for social acceptance and are motivated to re-
store their impaired moral image; for example, they may
want others to express sympathy and understanding of the
circumstances that compelled their behavior.

Whereas the original formulation of the needs-based mod-
el used the terms “need for empowerment” and “need for

social acceptance,” in the present article we argue that these
needs are better conceptualized more broadly as the respec-
tive motivations to eliminate threats to one’s agency or com-
munion dimensions of identity. Our argument is based on the
tenet that the Big Two dimensions represent very broad con-
tent categories that include various components and con-
structs. Supporting this tenet, research on person perception
in which participants rated 300 trait names on criteria such as
agency/communion, competence/morality, and individual-
ism/collectivism revealed that these ratings yielded a clear
two-factorial solution with one factor comprising the agency
dimension and the other the communion dimension (Abele
& Wojciszke, 2007, Study 1). These findings led to the con-
clusion that “Agency is the common core of dimensions like
individualism, competence and intellectual functioning . . .
Communion is the common core of dimensions like collec-
tivism, morality and social functioning” (Abele & Wojciszke
2007, p. 755). Research on group perception similarly con-
verges on the conclusion that, although stereotypical percep-
tions of groups reflect various contents, they can nevertheless
be subsumed under the general, superordinate categories of
“competence” and “warmth” (Fiske, Cuddy, & Glick, 2007;
Fiske, Cuddy, Glick, & Xu, 2002), corresponding to the agen-
cy and communion dimensions, respectively (Cuddy et al.,
2008).

Arguably, different contexts highlight different elements
in the Big Two dimensions. For example, the components of
the agency dimension that reflect one’s motivation and asser-
tiveness (e.g., “ambitious”) are generally more relevant to the
self and interpersonal perceptions than to group perceptions
(i.e., stereotypes) (Abele et al., 2008). Nevertheless, as part
of the endeavor to integrate the various theoretical perspec-
tives on the Big Two dimensions, it has been suggested that
these different elements can be subsumed under the two
broad categories of agency and communion (Abele et al.,
2008). Consistent with this suggestion, we propose that in
contexts of interpersonal and intergroup conflicts the con-
structs within the agency and communion dimensions that
become most salient are the sense of power and moral image
of oneself or one’s ingroup, respectively.

Of course, at first glance power and morality may not seem
to correspond closely to agency and communion. For exam-
ple, research on agentic women (Rudman & Glick, 2001)
revealed that competence, a core component of the agency
dimension, is distinguished from dominance (advancing
one’s interests at the expense of others), which may corre-
spond more closely to the concept of power. Similarly, Leach,
Ellemers, and Barreto (2007) showed that sociability, a core
component of the communion dimension, and morality con-
stitute separate dimensions of group identity. Nevertheless,
we propose that power and morality can be conceptualized
as constructs within the Big Two dimensions (i.e., they can
be subsumed under agency and communion).

Our proposal is consistent with our previous definition
of power, based on the logic of the interdependence theory
(Rusbult & Van Lange, 1996; see also Foster & Rusbult,
1999), as the ability to control or influence the outcomes
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of oneself and one’s interaction partners (see Shnabel &
Nadler, 2008; for a further discussion of the concept of
power, see French & Raven, 1959; Turner, 2005). Our def-
inition does not conceptualize power as the abuse of force
against others, which might indeed be more remote than
agency per se. Instead, it is highly consistent with the def-
inition of agency as “practices enabling people to perform
tasks, solve problems, and attain their goals” (Ybarra et al.,
2008, p. 1085). Specifically, consistent with Ybarra et al.’s
suggestion that agency is “not manifested in a social vacu-
um” (p. 1084), we propose that, in contexts of conflicts,
one’s agency – one’s ability to perform tasks and attain
goals – is determined not only by one’s competence but
also by one’s ability to exert control and influence over the
situation and its outcomes. We thus suggest that threats to
victims’ sense of power may be viewed as a particular case
of a threat to their agency dimension.

Second, based on Baumeister, Stillwell, and Heather-
ton’s (1994) conceptualization of guilt as an emotion re-
flecting people’s anxiety over social exclusion, we have
previously argued (see Shnabel & Nadler, 2008) that
threats to the moral image of oneself or one’s ingroup can
be removed by various ways besides direct moral approval.
For example, the moral image of perpetrators was found to
be restored through victims’ expression of brotherhood and
sympathy toward the perpetrators, their willingness to be
in social proximity with the perpetrators, or their praise of
the perpetrators’ interpersonal skills (Shnabel & Nadler,
2008; Shnabel, Nadler, Ullrich, Dovidio, & Carmi, 2009).
Thus, threats to a perpetrator’s moral image may be viewed
as a special case of threats to the communion dimension.

Finally, Ybarra et al. (2008) suggested that human be-
ings recurrently face two core challenges in their lives:
manifesting skills, competencies, and status, corresponding
to the agency dimension; and becoming socially connected
with and being accepted by others, corresponding to the
communion dimension. We suggest that victims’ motiva-
tion to restore their agency (i.e., “need for empowerment”
in terms of the needs-based model) corresponds to their
attempt to cope with the former challenge, whereas perpe-
trators’ motivation to restore their communion dimension
(i.e., “need for acceptance” in terms of the needs-based
model) corresponds their attempt to cope with the latter.

This reformulation of the needs-based model as one that
characterizes threats to the Big Two dimensions of individ-
uals and groups instead of the narrower focus on power and
morality serves two theoretical purposes. First, it makes it
possible to apply the model to a wider variety of contexts
such as those involving group disparity without a concrete
transgression episode. As explained below, the salient Big
Two components (i.e., contents) in these contexts are com-
petence and warmth rather than power and morality. More
importantly, for the purpose of the present article, this the-
oretical transition links the research conducted within the
theoretical framework of the needs-based model to existing
theories of the Big Two dimensions, thus contributing to its
further extension.

Once power and morality are conceptualized as compo-
nents of the Big Two, the empirical evidence collected
within the research framework of the needs-based model
can serve to support the claim that conflicts threaten the
Big Two identity dimensions and result in increased moti-
vation to remove these threats. First, a series of studies
(Shnabel & Nadler, 2008) using various methodologies and
types of interpersonal transgressions revealed that, subse-
quent to transgressions, victims experienced threats to their
sense of power and perpetrators experienced threats to their
moral image, resulting in enhanced motivation to restore
these identity dimensions. In one of these studies, the social
role (i.e., victim or perpetrator) was experimentally in-
duced in the lab. Participants were randomly assigned to
the roles of “writers” (victims) who had to compose mar-
keting slogans for a list of commercial products, or “judg-
es” (perpetrators) who evaluated these slogans but were
advised to be harsh in their judgment for the sake of their
own success in this ostensible “creativity test.” As expect-
ed, after learning that they failed the test due to the judges’
harsh evaluations, writers reported lower levels of sense of
power (e.g., “during the interaction with my partner, I felt
relatively weak” or “I did not have much influence on the
interaction with my partner”) and greater need for power
(e.g., “I would like to have more say during our joint
work”). Judges who passed the test, on the other hand, re-
ported lower levels of moral image (e.g., “My partner per-
ceives me as not being completely moral”) and a greater
need for acceptance (e.g., “I would like my partner to know
that I am not a harsh person”).

A control condition consisting of “writers” who failed
the test and “judges” who passed it in the absence of a direct
transgression confirmed that the impairment to the victims’
sense of power and the perpetrators’ moral image as well
as their subsequent motivations was due not merely to their
failure or success on the “creativity test,” but rather
stemmed from their social role in the victim-perpetrator
dyad. Thus, even though “writers” generally reported a
lower sense of power and a greater need for empowerment
and “judges” generally reported a less positive moral image
and a greater need for acceptance, these effects were par-
ticularly pronounced in the victim–perpetrator dyad (Shna-
bel & Nadler, 2008, Study 1). These findings suggest that,
whereas people’s agency and communion dimensions may
be impaired due to various circumstances (e.g., failure on
a test may threaten people’s sense of competence), their
involvement in a conflict seems to pose a particularly se-
vere threat to these two dimensions. Therefore, conflicts
may be an ideal context to examine the effects of such iden-
tity threats on the Big Two dimensions.

In a subsequent study (Shnabel & Nadler, 2008, Study
2), following the transgression writers and judges were ran-
domly assigned to three experimental conditions: Partici-
pants assigned to the empowerment condition received
messages from their interaction partners that reaffirmed
their agency (i.e., feedback suggesting that their partner
viewed them as highly talented, intelligent, and creative,
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albeit mediocre on agreeableness); participants assigned to
the acceptance condition received messages from their in-
teraction partners that reaffirmed their communion (i.e.,
feedback suggesting that their partner viewed them as high-
ly agreeable, kind and having good social skills, albeit me-
diocre on competence); participants assigned to the control
condition received messages suggesting that their partners
viewed them as mediocre on both the agency and commu-
nion dimensions. Writers were found to express greater
willingness to reconcile (e.g., readiness to make efforts to
ensure smooth future joint interactions) with their judges
after receiving a message from the judges that reassured
their agency, compared to communion reassuring or control
messages. In contrast, judges expressed greater willingness
to reconcile with the writers whose slogans they evaluated
after receiving a message from the writers that reassured
their communion compared to agency reassuring or control
messages. Similar patterns of results were obtained in stud-
ies that used role-playing scenarios or recollections of real-
life transgressions such as unrequited love, criticizing a re-
lationship partner (e.g., romantic partners, friends, family
members or colleagues), preferring one’s self-interests over
those of one’s partner’s interests, or lack of sensitivity to
the partner’s needs and opinions.

A related line of research found similar results at the
intergroup level. When relating to the context of the Kefar
Kassem massacre, in which Arab civilians were victimized
by an Israeli border patrol, Arabs reported lower levels of
sense of power, whereas Jews reported lower levels of pos-
itive moral image (Shnabel et al., 2009, Study 1). Although
this study did not directly measure the participants’ moti-
vations, it did find that Arabs responded more favorably to
empowering (compared to accepting) messages from Jews
(i.e., a message reaffirming Arabs’ right to pride and self-
determination), whereas Jews responded more favorably to
accepting (compared to empowering) messages from Ar-
abs (i.e., a message expressing sympathy and brotherhood
toward the Jews). This suggests the existence of divergent
motivations (i.e., Arabs were motivated to restore their
agency dimension, whereas Jews were motivated to restore
their communion dimension). In a subsequent study (Shna-
bel et al., 2009, Study 2) related to the context of the Second
World War, Germans reported lower levels of positive mor-
al image, whereas Jews reported lower levels of sense of
power. Also, Germans responded more favorably to an ac-
cepting message from the Jews, whereas Jews responded
more favorably to an empowering message from the Ger-
mans. The fact that members of the same group (i.e., Jews)
experienced a threat to their communion dimension in one
context (i.e., the Kefar Kassem massacre) and to their agen-
cy dimension in another context (i.e., the Holocaust) sug-
gests that threats to the agency or communion dimensions
are not inherently embedded in a group’s identities. Rather,
they are determined by the social context. We return to this
issue in our discussion of Big Two dimension desirability.

Further evidence for our claim regarding divergent mo-
tivations in response to divergent identity threat comes

from contexts of group disparity. The stereotype content
model (Fiske et al., 2002) suggests that low-status groups
are often stereotypically perceived of as warm but incom-
petent, whereas high-status groups are often stereotypically
perceived of as competent but cold and immoral. These
complementary stereotypes justify the status quo of in-
equality because they legitimize the disadvantaged or ad-
vantaged position of groups in the social hierarchy (Fiske
et al., 2002; Kay & Jost, 2003). Thus, in contexts where
system-justifying ideologies are strongly endorsed, the sta-
tus quo of inequality is likely to be perceived as fair. Hence,
low- and high-status groups are not expected to experience
heightened psychological motivations for restoration of
their agency or communion dimensions. However, when
group disparity becomes salient and possibly implies the
existence of unjust structural violence (i.e., permanent so-
cial arrangements that privilege some groups while depriv-
ing others, Galtung, 1969), low- and high-status groups
may experience a threat to their competence or warmth re-
sulting in increased motivation to restore these identity di-
mensions.

In line with this suggestion, Siem and colleagues (Siem,
von Oettingen, Mummendey, & Nadler, 2012) found that
when the differential status of a group was perceived as
illegitimate (but not when it was perceived as legitimate),
members belonging to low-status groups showed an in-
creased need for empowerment, whereas members of high-
status groups showed an increased need for social accep-
tance. These findings were obtained when group status was
either experimentally induced (Study 1) or made salient in
a naturalistic intergroup setting (i.e., in the context of rela-
tions between psychologists and physicians or social work-
ers, Study 2). Consistent with these findings of the diver-
gent motivations in groups, Bergsieker, Shelton, and Ri-
cheson (2010) showed that, within interracial or interethnic
interactions, Afro- and Latino-Americans were primarily
motivated to earn respect, whereas White-Americans were
motivated to be liked, corresponding to the respective elim-
ination of threats to the competence (agency) and warmth
(communion) dimensions of their identities. In fact, when
the divergent motivations of low- and high-status groups
were addressed by exchanging competence- or warmth-re-
assuring messages, they revealed more positive outgroup
attitudes as well as a willingness to act to change the status
quo toward equality (Shnabel, Ullrich, Nadler, Dovidio, &
Ewers, 2012).

While the research reviewed so far examined the moti-
vational consequences of threats posed to either the agency
or the communion dimensions of the identities of individ-
uals or groups, some conflicts threaten both identity dimen-
sions at the same time. This is the case, for example, in the
Israeli-Palestinian conflict in which both sides are victims
in certain situations and perpetrators in other situations. For
instance, Israeli-Jews were found to experience threat to
their agency dimension when referring to the 1954 Ma’ale
Akrabim massacre in which Israeli civilians were victim-
ized by Palestinian terrorists; and to their communion di-
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mension when referring to the 1956 Kfar Kassem massacre
in which Arab civilians were victimized by a Jewish-Israeli
border patrol (Harth, & Shnabel, 2012). The experience of
threats and resulting motivations to maintain positive iden-
tity on both the agency and the communion dimensions is
nicely reflected in one of the famous statements made by
David Ben-Gurion, Israel’s first prime minister, who said
that “The fate of Israel depends on its strength and its righ-
teousness.” This quote perceptively captures the Big Two
fundamental dimensions of groups’ identities: strength,
corresponding to the agency dimension, and righteousness,
corresponding to the communion, or moral-social dimen-
sion. The final study in this review focuses on the Israeli-
Palestinian conflict and examined the hypothesis that, in
the presence of threats posed to both the agency and the
communion dimensions, the motivation to restore the agen-
cy dimension has primacy over the motivation to restore
the communion dimension.

Before we describe this research, it is important to ex-
plain our conceptualization of the agency dimension in the
particular context of intractable conflicts such as the Israe-
li-Palestinian conflict. Intractable intergroup conflicts are
defined as violent and protracted; they demand extensive
investment, play a central role in the lives of the parties
involved, and are perceived as total, irresolvable, and ze-
ro-sum in nature (Bar-Tal, 2007; Kriesberg, 1993). As men-
tioned earlier, different components of the agency dimen-
sion (e.g., competence vs. ambitiousness) become salient
in different contexts (Abele et al., 2008). To the best of our
knowledge, however, research on the agency dimension
has never focused on contexts of intractable conflict, so that
the meaning of “agency” in this particular context has nev-
er been truly explored. We suggest that the most salient
components in the ingroup’s agency identity dimension in
such contexts relate to its sense of safety and security,
namely, its perceived ability to defend itself against exis-
tential threats. For instance, consistent with Ybarra and col-
leagues’ (2008) claim that the need for protection is an
agency-related concern, members of groups that are in-
volved in intractable conflicts may want their ingroup to
have a strong army to protect itself from military occupa-
tion, terror attacks, or other severe violations of their basic
human rights by their adversarial outgroup.

Arguably, people’s sense of safety and security has tra-
ditionally been viewed as related to one’s sense of belong-
ing, that is, to the communion identity dimension. For ex-
ample, attachment theory (Bowlby, 1969) suggests that ba-
bies’ need for a “secure base” (i.e., a sense of safety and
security) should be satisfied by their “attachment figures”
– their primary caregivers. Similarly, belonging to a com-
munity has been argued to enhance one’s sense of safety in
a world perceived as insecure (Bauman, 2001). Neverthe-
less, we argue that, in contexts of violent intergroup con-
flicts, as opposed to interpersonal or intragroup relations,
security and safety are related to the ingroup’s sense of
agency because they reflect the ingroup’s ability to main-
tain its self-determination and the respect of its members’

inalienable rights (i.e., the group’s “categorical respect,”
Janoff-Bulman & Werther, 2008). Consistent with our ar-
gument, the Shnabel et al. (2009) studies reviewed above
showed that groups subjected to extremely violent trans-
gressions (i.e., Arabs relating to the Kefar Kassem massa-
cre, Jews relating to the Holocaust) responded more posi-
tively to the perpetrators’ acknowledgment of their right to
self-determination than to expressions of brotherhood, sug-
gesting that they were preoccupied with agency-related
rather than communion-related concerns.

Based on this conceptualization of safety and security in
contexts of intractable conflicts as related to the agency
dimension, and consistent with classical models of human
motivation and core psychological needs (Maslow, 1943;
Murphy, 1958), we have suggested elsewhere (SimanTov-
Nachlieli & Shnabel, 2013) that motivations to restore the
ingroup’s agency and communion identity dimensions may
be organized hierarchically: People first seek to satisfy
their needs for safety and security, and only then do they
authorize themselves to seek the satisfaction of higher-or-
der needs including maintaining a positive moral image
and social relatedness with others. In line with this suppo-
sition, recent research indicated that threatening conditions
activate the need for safety and security (e.g., Carroll, Ar-
kin, Seidel, & Morris, 2009) and may undermine the mo-
tivation to connect with others (Gable & Strachman, 2008).

In line with the above reasoning, SimanTov-Nachlieli
and Shnabel hypothesized that, in the context of the Israe-
li-Palestinian conflict, which is characterized by duality of
social roles (i.e., each side serves as victim in certain situ-
ations and as perpetrator in others), the experience of vic-
timization and resulting motivation to restore the agency
dimension should have a stronger impact on the attitudes
and behavior of Israeli-Jews than the experience of perpe-
tration and resulting motivation to restore the communion
dimension. Moreover, the motivation for restoration of the
communion dimension (e.g., the wish to regain positive
moral image) should come into play and exert its influence
only after the motivation to restore agency is satisfied. For
instance, Israeli-Jews are likely to be more concerned about
threats of social exclusion (e.g., in the form of academic
boycotts) during times of ceasefire than in times of war
which pose an immediate threat to Israel’s safety and secu-
rity (i.e., the agency dimension).

Consistent with the above theorizing, SimanTov-Nach-
lieli and Shnabel (Study 1) found that the motivations of
Israeli-Jews for a “strong Israel” (e.g., “Israel must be
stronger than its neighbors”) had a negative effect on their
behavioral tendencies toward the Palestinians such that
higher motivation was associated with more aggressive-
ness and less helpfulness toward the Palestinians. Howev-
er, no such parallel effects were observed for the motiva-
tions of Israeli-Jews for a “moral Israel” (e.g., “a positive
moral image is of great importance to Israel”), that is, high-
er motivation was not associated with less aggressiveness
or more helpfulness toward the Palestinians. Thus, the mo-
tivation for restoring and maintaining the agency dimen-
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sion was more dominant in determining the anti- or proso-
cial tendencies of Israeli-Jews than the motivation for res-
toration and maintenance of the communion dimension.
Nevertheless, in a subsequent study SimanTov-Nachlieli
and Shnabel (2013, Study 2) found that once Israel’s agen-
cy dimension was reaffirmed, the motivation to restore its
communion dimension did increase Israeli-Jews’ prosocial
tendencies toward the Palestinians. Specifically, consistent
with Study 1, threats to Israel’s moral image had no effect
on participants’ anti- or prosocial tendencies toward the
Palestinians. However, when these moral threats were ac-
companied by the reassurance of Israel’s strength and re-
silience, Israeli-Jews showed reduced aggressiveness and
increased helpfulness toward the Palestinians. These pro-
social tendencies could be traced back to Israeli-Jews’
higher willingness to relinquish some power for the sake
of morality (SimanTov-Nachlieli & Shnabel, 2013). Thus,
it would seem that the more basic motivation for restoration
of agency has to be addressed before group members at-
tempt to restore their impaired communion dimension (i.e.,
through increased prosocial, moral behavior). We discuss
the theoretical implications of these findings to theorizing
on the Big Two, and in particular to the issue of the dimen-
sions primacy and desirability, in the next section.

Implications of Our Research for
Current Big Two Theorizing

The research reviewed above can contribute to existing the-
orizing on the Big Two dimensions in three main ways:
First, as explained earlier, it may extend the focus of current
theory, which has primarily examined perceptions and
judgments of social targets, to also include the study of
resulting motivational states among these social targets.
Second, because our research focuses on contexts that have
not been traditionally examined within the study of the Big
Two dimensions (e.g., intractable conflicts), it may shed
light on additional contents of these dimensions which may
have been overlooked (e.g., power and security as compo-
nents of the agency dimension). Third, our research may
shed light on the issue of dimension primacy and relative
desirability. Because the first two contributions were dis-
cussed in full in earlier sections, we limit the discussion
below to the third contribution.

Previous research in the person-perceptions domain
contended that “communion is the most important dimen-
sion because close and secure relationships that include
friendliness, trust, empathy, and helpfulness are indispens-
able for survival” (Abele & Wojciszke, 2007, p. 753). Nu-
merous studies revealed that a target’s communal traits re-
ceive greater weight in forming an overall impression of
that person, have greater influence on the attitudes toward
that person, and were rated as more important compared to
their agentic traits (Abele & Wojciszke, 2007; Asch, 1946;

Cislak & Wojciszke, 2008; De Bruin & Van Lange, 1999,
2000; Wojciszke, Bazinska, & Jaworski, 1998). In addition,
communal trait-words were recognized faster in a lexical
decision task than agentic trait-words (Ybarra, Chan, &
Park, 2001) and communal information was processed
preferentially in processes of person perception compared
to agentic information (Abele & Bruckmüller, 2011).

With regard to the motivations associated with the Big
Two dimensions, however, the recent findings by SimanTov-
Nachlieli and Shnabel (2013) reviewed above suggest that,
when both identity dimensions are threatened at the same
time, the motivation to restore one’s agency takes precedence
over the motivation to restore one’s communion. Neverthe-
less, these findings were obtained in the context of an intrac-
table conflict, where the salient elements of the agency di-
mension were safety and security. In such contexts the in-
group’s lack of agency represents an acute danger to the
ingroup’s physical survival. In other contexts that pose threats
to both identity dimensions, but where the threat to the agen-
cy dimension carries a different meaning (e.g., where one’s
status or competence rather than physical survival is put un-
der risk), the motivation to restore the communion dimension
may take precedence over the motivation to restore the agen-
cy dimension. Similarly, in conflicts occurring within social
contexts that highlight the communion dimension (e.g., com-
munal rather than exchange relationships, Clark & Mills,
1979), the motivation to restore communion may also take
precedence.

Alternatively, empirical evidence suggests that the expe-
rience of victimization is generally more intense and more
pronounced psychologically than the experience of perpetra-
tion (Baumeister, 1996; see also Noor, Shnabel, Halabi &
Nadler, in press). This might therefore suggest that, within
transgression contexts in general, the impairment to the agen-
cy dimension poses a more pressing, acute threat to people’s
identities than impairment to the communion dimension.
Thus, future research should examine the question of moti-
vation primacy in various contexts of conflicts or transgres-
sions other than in cases of intractable ones.

Another potential contribution has to do with dimension
desirability. Research in the person perceptions domain has
revealed that the agency dimension is more desirable, prof-
itable, and important in the self-perspective than in the oth-
er-perspective (Abele & Wojciszke, 2007). Specifically,
communal traits tend to be other-profitable because they
inform observers about the target’s attributes that typically
have specific consequences for interaction, whereas agen-
tic traits tend to be self-profitable because they have critical
consequences for actors and their pursuit of motivations
and goals. Consistent with this idea, the evaluation of oth-
ers was found to be more strongly tied to their communion,
whereas people’s self-evaluations were more strongly
linked to their agency (Wojciszke, Baryla, Parzuchowski,
Szymkow, & Abele, 2011). A similar pattern was found at
the intergroup level, where the perceived desirability of
outgroup attributes was mostly morality-based, while the
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perceived desirability of ingroup attributes was primarily
competence-based (Phalet & Poppe, 1997).

The research reviewed above (Bergsieker et al., 2010;
Shnabel & Nadler, 2008, 2009, 2012) suggests that the de-
sirability of one’s attributes (i.e., attributes that reflect high
agency vs. high communion) is also dependent on one’s
social role in a given context. When one or one’s ingroup
is in the social role of the victim, agency becomes more
desirable, as is evident, for example, in the positive re-
sponse of the victims or disadvantaged groups to feedback
that praised their agentic traits (e.g., “your group is highly
competent,” Shnabel et al., 2012). In contrast, when one or
one’s ingroup is in the social role of the perpetrator, com-
munion becomes more desirable, as is evident in the posi-
tive response of the perpetrators or advantaged groups to
feedback that praised their communal traits (e.g., “your
group is very nice and warm,” Shnabel et al., 2012). Thus,
beyond the influence of self- vs. other-perspective, another
factor that determines dimension desirability is likely to be
the threat posed to one’s identity and whether one adopts
the victim- or the perpetrator-perspective.

Implications of Current Big Two
Theorizing for the Study of Conflict
and Reconciliation

Beyond the contribution of reconciliation research to the-
ories on the Big Two, we suggest that insights from study-
ing the Big Two dimensions can contribute to the theory
and practice of reconciliation. Theoretically, general
frameworks for understanding intergroup relations and
conflicts such as social identity theory (Tajfel & Turner,
1979), social dominance theory (Sidanius & Pratto, 1999),
group position theory (Blumer, 1958), and realistic group
conflict theory (LeVine & Campbell, 1972) have tradition-
ally stressed group competition over status as well as pow-
er and control over valued resources, which correspond to
the agency dimension of their identities. However, consis-
tent with Leach and colleagues’ (2007) claim regarding the
importance of morality in group members’ positive ingroup
identity, the needs-based model findings suggest that, be-
yond their group’s power and status, group members in-
deed care about their image as warm and moral. For exam-
ple, in the context of structural violence, advantaged group
members were generously willing to give up power and
privilege in response to reassurance of their threatened
warmth dimension by their disadvantaged outgroup (Shna-
bel et al., 2012). Thus, without denying the importance of
the agency dimension, theories on intergroup relations
should pay more attention to the role of the communion
dimension as well, particularly when considering processes
of social change in which advantaged or perpetrating group
relinquish power for the sake of intergroup equality and
harmony.

Practically speaking, interventions aimed at healing the
relations between adversarial groups have traditionally
highlighted the importance of mutual intergroup accep-
tance and empathy, which are related to restoration of the
communion dimension (Nadler & Shnabel, 2011). For ex-
ample, interventions based on the “contact hypothesis” of-
ten focus on increasing mutual liking between the groups
(Dixon, Durrheim, & Tredoux, 2005), which may leave
low-status group members’ prime motivation of acquiring
respect unsatisfied (Bergsieker et al., 2010). This may ex-
plain why such interventions are generally less effective in
improving outgroup attitudes among members of low-sta-
tus than high-status groups (Tropp & Pettigrew, 2005). If
so, interventions intended to improve intergroup relations
should also address agency-related issues, such as direct
confrontation of negative stereotypes about the low-status
group’s incompetence (see Sonnenschein, 2008).

In summary, investigating the effects of the Big Two
identity dimensions on the dynamics between conflicted
parties may help integrate insights from the perceptual and
motivational domains with those from the intergroup rela-
tions and conflict resolution domains. Moreover, this may
contribute to the realization that it is imperative to attend
to differential psychological motivations of conflicted par-
ties. Thus, identifying the role of the Big Two within con-
flicts may facilitate the planning of successful interventions
and the exchange of reciprocal messages that open adver-
sarial parties to reconciliation.

Conclusion

The current paper presents a novel perspective on the Big
Two dimensions. Complementing the numerous studies
that have examined social perceptions and judgments re-
lated to these dimensions, this overview examined the mo-
tivational consequences for the targets of these perceptions,
that is, individuals or groups who are judged to be low on
agency or communion. We suggested that contexts of trans-
gressions are particularly useful testing grounds for the
study of these motivations as they significantly threaten
two fundamental identity dimensions of victims and perpe-
trators. Furthermore, we pointed out how research on the
Big Two on the one hand and on reconciliation processes
on the other can be mutually informing and stimulating. We
hope that this article will set the stage for future research
that integrates these two research trends.
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